Ellen Sanders

Notts, England

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I left Oz in 1987 for an 18 month contract in the UK and returned to the UK again in Jan 2002 for an indefinite period.

I am married to an Englishman who emigrated to Oz in the early 70's.

My parents are Dutch, they lived in Indonesia for 10 years where I was born. We emigrated to Oz in the early 60's  when I was 6. 

My husband and I are dual nationals ie Oz and English; Oz and Dutch respectively. 

I had imagined the process of integrating into British society would be straight-forward as on the face of it the 2 cultures are fairly similar. However I find I am learning new things on an almost daily basis - be it about language, attitudes, food, politics - a wide range of issues. If we find it a bit tricky at times how must it be for people coming from a vastly different culture??!

This is a vastly rewarding experience, stretching our boundaries and horizons and making us think far more broadly than most people ever have the opportunity to. I think our perspective is far more objective and we have loads to bring to situations that others would not have thought of - often merely due to lack of experience. It's difficult for me to know which country I identify with most - I am most loyal and feel most patriotic about Oz but because of the Dutch background don't find I always fit in very naturally when I'm there. From that perspective I feel more European and so find myself working and interatcing quite comfortably here. My husband definitely feels like an Australian - he misses it terribly, the wide open spaces, the ruggedness. He finds things a bit small,tame, busy, overpopulated and urban here.

We both have EU passports so work visa, issues of movement etc have not affected us.

I recently attended my first university alumni function - that is also the first formal connection I have had with Oz- I enjoyed it tremendously and hope these type of connections will help further career, friendships, who knows what...Of course whenever the opportunity arises I praise Oz highly - particularly coming from Melbourne 'the world's most liveable city'! 

Working in a student support/ equality policy section of a university, I can see the programmes in Oz are far more advanced. There is still a certain complacency in the sector within which I work here - once students start to pay for their education, this may change as they will then more than likely start to demand an improved service for their money. Universities are also in the business of attracting international students who will also in future require more student support.

I had no problems getting my professional qualifications recognised here. I had more trouble having a QLD post-grad diploma in Special Education recognised in Vic 20 years ago!

At this stage we intend to return to Oz in another 2-3 years. We never intended to stay here for ever - just wanted to enjoy this opportunity.

Repatriation

Having experienced this in 1999 I'd like to offer some comments. My position was held open for me in Oz for the 18 mths I was in the UK. Of course the position had changed in that time and on my return the unit had grown leaving me with a job of less reponsibilities than when I had left. After 18 months of an international experience I found this stifling and only stayed 3 months before moving onto a position of more responsibility in charge of a section. Unfortunately even tho international experience is espoused as being highly regarded, I found that managers who did not themselves have this, found it threatening and my experience was never drawn upon or utilised in any way to improve/develop services. This is one of the reasons I sought a position back in the UK. At least all these experiences over 3 years led to promotions and now I am in a relatively good position - I don't think I would have achieved this staying in Oz. There are many more job opportunities here.

I had suspended my super during my 18 month stint on advice of my manager - I'm not terribly interested in these things and was keen to go so did not take much notice but in retrospect of-course it was not a good move financially.

I had no government support - did not know there was anything available. Are you able to send me information about this?

In the interim period between the 2 postings to the UK we took up private medical insurance. We were able to defer membership for 2 years only upon our return to the UK - that has now run out and the insurance company we are with cannot defer it for longer. This has obvious penalties for us on our return as one of the reasons we joined was that age was not taken into account if we took advantage of it at that stage. We are now concerned about what will happen on our return - it would be helpful if this enquiry took this into account. 

The other issue is we have heard there may be tax implications if we stay away for longer than 5 years but don't know much about this....

Keeping banking going in Oz is difficult from here. We can't take advantage of fixed term deposits unless we entrust this to someone else, our bank is not on email, our renewed cards are sent to our old address in Oz (where tenants now live) even tho statements are sent here...

I would be VERY interested in a return fellowship. I really am at a loss to know what to do on my return as jobs in my field (disability policy in HE) are hard to get - especially if we move to the country which we probably will do. The UK is great in that regard -that even tho cities are dense, they are compact and within minutes you get the best of both worlds, exhilirating walks in the country etc. Melbourne is becoming an increasingly difficult city to get out of, it is becoming a vast sprawl. If the country centres were given a boost and made more attractive cities (eg cafe society,alternative cinema, theatre, cycle tracks, walks along rivers) I am sure more city people would be attracted to country life and ease the pressure in the city.

I hope this is helpful. I would be very happy to clarify anything that is not clear so please do feel free to contact me if I can be of some assistance. Thank you for this opportunity.... Ellen

